Council Meeting

June 21, 2001


Minutes

Silver Lake City Council

Regular Meeting

June 21, 2001

Mayor Roxanne Yurek opened the regular meeting of the Silver Lake city council at 6:00 p.m.

Present: Bebo, Kieser, Marschel, Miska 

City Staff Present:  David Peck; City Administrator, Eric Klein; Police Chief. Lisa Blazinski; Liquor Store Operations Director,  Dale Kosek, Public Works Supervisor, Jeanne Long; Deputy Clerk, Rhonda Kaczmarek; Pool Manager, Joan Paulson, Summer Recreation Director.

Also Present: Karl Webb, McLeod County Sheriff Wayne Vinkelmeier, Paul Harvego, Fawcett and Young, David Broll, First Class Builders,  Loren Anderson, LACO Enterprises, John Wingard, SEH.     

Consent Agenda:

2. 
1.   Claims to be Paid- To date of  June 21


$ 
42,148.08

3. Claims Paid in May  2001





44,356.31
   


4. Payroll –May 2001




         

27,480.44

5. Budget Report 
6. Liquor Store Reports

7. Approve minutes from the May 17 Council meeting

The motion was made by Miska and seconded by Kieser to approve the consent agenda.  Unanimous.

General Business:

Sheriff  Wayne Vinklemeier appeared before the city council to discuss the concerns raised about deputies taking call when Silver Lake Police are off duty.  Vinkelmeier stated that in the past more deputies have been available for taking call, but that due to recent turnover, his office has had problems retaining deputies with a personnel shortage causing conflicts in which calls to answer.  In one incident only one deputy was available to cover all of McLeod county and was on a 911 call while receiving another call in Silver Lake.  According to Klein, no officer was on call because the call occurred in the morning in which no police have been scheduled in the years he has been here.  Since this incident the Silver Lake police force has been on call at all times there is no officer on duty.  Vinkelemier assured the council that a deputy will take a call whenever possible, that no serious call is to go unanswered, until Silver Lake Police can arrive but that he does desire that a Silver Lake officer answer all calls to take over.  When questioned about retention problems, the Sheriff stated that deputies are moving on to bigger cities and counties that pay more.  When questioned about policing the city, an issue raised before, the Sheriff stated that the city would save very little in costs and would lose those special needs that a small town police officer provides since a different deputy would cover the city at different times. 

Paul Harvego, from the cities auditing firm of Fawcet, Young and Associates, reviewed the audit for 2000 and made his recommendations.  Balances in the general fund were up slightly at the end of 2000, but still not adequate to cover until June and July's tax, HACA and LGA settlements.  This year the problem may be compounded should the State Legislature fail to agree on their tax proposals and the state offices shut down, as the checks will not be issued at the time expected.  The liquor store is an important entity to city operations for its ability to generate a steady cash flow as well as transfers into other funds.  Payment for the construction of the Silver Edge Estates project may require borrowing as the money available in the enterprise funds are not available to cover the whole costs.  Water and sewer rates may have to be adjusted to help increase their balances to cover inflation and taxes may have to be reviewed to increase the general fund balance.  

John Wingard from SEH, David Broll from Dominion Realty and Loren Anderson from LACO enterprises were present to request a change order in the Silver Edge Estates project to put in culverts, storm sewer and street extension to fill in the gully now present that drains the holding pond.  This would permit transport of dirt from the house pads to help build a berm to act as a sound barrier along Highway 7.   As discussion centered on financing the change order, explanation of the current cost over-runs of the project were requested.  Essentially, two items were identified.  The first was the addition of work done on Highway 92.   While McLeod County reimbursed the city for the cost of paving the street,  Silver Lake had to pay for the engineering fees for design and install curb and gutter.  Engineering costs were expected to come in at less than $60,000.00 and are at this time over $90,000 for a project of construction costs at $233,000.   One area of contention was that of paying SEH for charges concerning warranty work when a site inspector was paid to monitor construction.  

On approval of the change order number two request:

The motion was made by Kieser and seconded by Miska to approve item 1 as presented. Unanimous.

The motion was made by Bebo and seconded by Miska not to reject item 2 of the requested change order. Unanimous.

The motion was made by Bebo and seconded by Kieser to reject item 3 of the change order as presented. Unanimous.

The motion was made by Bebo and seconded by Miska to rescind the motion to reject item 2. Unanimous

The motion was made by Bebo and seconded by Miska to approve item 2 if First Class builders wishes to pay for the work and materials and accept reimbursement of the city's portion once phase two starts.  Unanimous.

Karl Webb made a request for hydrant flushing more frequently to improve his water quality.

The motion was made by Miska and seconded by Bebo to approve a 3.2 beer license for the Pola Czesky Committee.  Unanimous.

Department Business:

A. Summer Recreation Report (Joan Paulson)

First week for summer recreation has just started with excellent enrollment for the various programs.  One of the most popular programs seems to be open recreation in

 which the participants have a variety of choices.  A new reading program has been added which had 30 children participating in the first week.

B. Pool Report (Rhonda Kaczmarek)
Pool program is going well now that the weather permits.  Marschel stated that the Civic Association will be putting money away for the pool.  Chairs, as requested by Keuster, were also donated by the association.

C.   Liquor Store Report (Lisa Blazinski)

1. Reports were reviewed as to profits of the liquor and auditorium operations.

2. Meeting was closed to discuss personnel issues.  It was decided not to retain Judy Padget and Lori Nelson as bartenders and to suspend two patrons for 30 days.

3. The motion was made by Marschel and seconded by Kieser to patch the roof on the auditorium. Unanimous.

4. The motion was made by Kieser and seconded by Bebo to approve the reviews of Wanda Hansen, Tim Grenke, Connie Schultz and Corrine Johnson.  Unanimous.

5. The motion was made by Miska and seconded by Bebo to approve the review of Bonnie Gaspar and to accept her completion of the training period. Unanimous.

D. Planning Commission Report

E. William Otting project discussed. McLeod County.

Police Report

2. 1.
ICR Reports were handed out and approved.

3. The motion was made by Marschel and seconded by Kieser to approve the appointment of Bill Hummel to full time status, to be put on six months training period and a starting wage of $12.83. Unanimous.

4. The motion was made by Kieser and seconded by Miska to approve the hire of Mark Anderson for the police reserves.  Unanimous.

F. Public Works Report (Dale Kosek)

1. The seal-coating project has been completed despite heavy rains.

2. Street sweeping to clean off excess gravel will begin in two to three weeks.

3. The generator has been picked up from the Fire Center and is now being worked over for use.
4. During wet conditions as of this date there haven't been any more water problems in basements.

5. Opened on 6-11 as scheduled.  The heat exchanger in heater for the main pool will need replacement.

6. Need to change out kiddies pool pump.

Continued meeting, June 25, 2001 6:30 p.m.

Mayor Yurek opened the continued meeting at 6:35 p.m.

Present: Bebo (arrived at approximately 6:50 p.m.) Kieser, Marschel, Miska 

City Staff present: David Peck; Administrator, Jeanne Long Deputy Clerk

Also present:  Tom and Pat Chalupsky, Lois Miscovsky,  Pam Klima, Tom Serie; McLeod HRA, and Richard Stevens.

Serie requested that the city council consider assisting with the proposed HRA Townhouse project by helping with the costs of demolishing the old creamery building.  One possibility discussed was that of the city offering free building permits.  With the current contract with Paul Waldron the city would have to pay for the permit itself.

Yurek requested that the administrator look into the League of MN Cities Internet software.  The motion was made by Kieser and seconded by Miska to approve gitting the City on line.  Unanimous. 

At the request of the city council a copy of the ordinance describing the job of the city administrator was handed out to all council members.  They decided to check of the administrator's performance as to all responsibilities listed.  The following concerns were listed:

Discussion was held concerning the aspect of the administrator's place in the chain of command as head of all departments.

Based on comments received, the council felt that the administrator should get more involved in the day to day accounting and data entry duties other personnel perform.

Bebo was not satisfied concerning council reports and felt that a report of fund balances should be included in the packet and that he should of been informed of the

over-runs in the Silver Edge Estate Project.  In addition Bebo felt that there should have been better control of the budget during the project.  Peck responded saying that this was reviewed by the previous council.

Miska was concerned that no grants have been received in the last four years.

Kieser stated that job evaluations were not always performed on time and that that needed improvement.

Pat and Tom Chalupsky made comments concerning the administrator's enforcement methods when they were required to get building permits and felt that he was rude to them.  In addition they were upset about an issue for wine cooler

licensing.  The administrator stated that this was a misunderstanding in that he had called liquor control and was told that wine coolers were not allowed on a 3.2 license but that when Pat had shown him that they were 3.2 he called liquor control back and that he was told they were allowed on the license.  Kieser told Peck that 

she did not feel the behavior the Chalupkys described as appropriate.  Marschel requested that the administrator apologize to the Chalupskys.  A public apology was given over any misunderstandings that may have occurred, that Peck did not realize that he appeared to be that stern.  

Kieser made the motion that no increase in salary be given and that the administrator be evaluated again in six months.  Yurek requested a second three times.  Motion died for lack of a second.  Bebo stated that he was not comfortable with the motion because it appeared that an automatic increase would be given.

Kieser also stated that she thought she remembered that salaried personnel were to work 44 hours per week before any compensation time was allowed.

Yurek stated that posting for the need for building permits is needed and explanations were offered as to procedure.

Other comments were offered by Richard Stevens and Lois Miskovsky.

When asked about these issues the administrator mentioned that should he leave, he would recommend that he be replaced with the position of clerk as he felt the 

current council would be more satisfied.  Kieser stated that the position of clerk would force more work on the council.  Peck then mentioned that should they 

request it, he would resign as he felt that their dissatisfaction seemed to be serious.  Peck also explained that he has had some personal problems and that he does have to work around his current medication.  Bebo stated that he felt that he had been noticing "burn out" while working with Peck on the planning commission.

The motion was made by Marschel and seconded by Bebo to set a special meeting on July 16th at 6:30 p.m. to discuss the issue further and to discuss the grant for the auditorium. Unanimous.

The motion was made by Miska and seconded by Kieser to adjourn the scheduled June 21st Council meeting. Unanimous.
___________________________

    Roxanne Yurek/Mayor

ATTEST:______________________________


David Peck/Clerk-Administrator
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